
 

Attn: Lilia Sandoval, Assistant Director 
Academic Human Resources, UCLA Library 
 
January 14, 2020 
 
Dear Members of the Review Committee: 
 
It is my great pleasure to write this letter offering my assessment of Dr. Diana Ascher’s achievements and 
contributions as Director of the Information Studies (IS) Lab and Digital Instructional Support Librarian for 
the review period from August 2018 through December 2019. Dr. Ascher began her position in summer 
2018, as our faculty’s preferred candidate in a year-long, competitive national search to replace recently 
retired Lab Director, Keri Botello. My work with Dr. Ascher since her appointment has been in two main 
capacities. For the 2019-20 academic year, I am serving the chair of our Instructional Services Committee, a 
standing IS faculty committee that coordinates with the IS Lab to ensure research and instructional support 
for our department’s professional Master’s program in Library and Information Science, as well as our 
separate doctoral program in Information Studies. This position has given me valuable insight into the larger 
scope of Dr. Ascher’s duties and activities, including the many changes and improvements she has 
implemented since Ms. Botello’s departure, as well as several of her new projects currently under 
development. In addition, as a ladder faculty member who teaches in our MLIS program’s recently 
established specialization in Media Archival Studies (MAS), I have witnessed Dr. Ascher’s contributions to 
and support for this rapidly expanding area of our curriculum. 
 
Our IS Lab, created in 1990, is a specialized unit of the campus library system whose primary function is to 
provide support for the IS Department’s evolving Master’s and doctoral programs but is also an open space 
for use by the larger UCLA community. It acquires and maintains a series of growing print, audiovisual, and 
digital collections, including various IS journals and several thousand book titles, many of which are unique 
copies not found in our other campus libraries. In addition, the lab offers professional development 
workshops for training students in everything from resume-writing to cataloging and barcoding to use of 
specialized digital tools for data analysis and preservation of archival materials. The Lab also oversees 
acquisition, installation, and maintenance of equipment and software to support student needs and 
department curricula – from printers used for student reports and poster presentations, to scanners for 
digitizing rare books and archival documents, to specialized cataloging and web development software, to 
playback equipment for legacy media formats and corresponding audio and video digitization software. 
While the scope of these activities is dauntingly broad, Dr. Ascher has met these challenges head on and 
brought many needed improvements to our Lab, offering valued support for our expanding departmental 
teaching and research needs. 
 
Our Instructional Services Committee works with the Lab Director to help prioritize technologies and 
instructional services to support the IS Department’s growing curriculum. As chair of this committee, I have 
developed a strong appreciation for Dr. Ascher’s duties and contributions, as she has sought to realign Lab 
space and activities to meet the needs of our evolving program. Whereas the IS Lab was formerly used 
primarily for book storage and as a student study area, Dr. Ascher’s first order of business was to reapportion 
Lab space to reflect the five areas of specialization within our MLIS program: Library Studies, Archival 
Studies, Informatics, Rare Books/Print and Visual Culture, and Media Archival Studies. The reconfigured 
space retains a traditional stacks area, with a new children’s literature section added for use in our children’s 
services classes, as well as a study area used by students across the larger Graduate School of Education and 
Information Studies. Dr. Ascher also created an expanded presentation and meeting area that is used on an 
almost daily basis by classes and student groups and may be easily reconfigured to support archiving 
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workshops on topics such as disaster preparedness. A computer lab area supports a variety of workshops and 
course modules for students in our Informatics specialization, while a scanning station offers support for 
digitization workshops on preservation of archival materials and creation of new digital collections. Dr. 
Ascher negotiated the acquisition of a professional poster printer for use by students in our Rare Books/Print 
& Visual Culture track, who have also benefited from her creation of new IS Special Collections and a 
corresponding display case that allows them to showcase items from within those collections. Dr. Ascher has 
additionally overseen a dramatic expansion of the Lab’s media preservation facilities, which have grown 
during her tenure to support a wide range of sound and moving image formats, with ongoing training 
workshops. These changes have ensured a more equitable distribution of Lab resources across our curriculum 
and helped to realign Lab in manner that better reflects current course offerings. 
 
In addition to her redesign of IS Lab space, Dr. Ascher has worked closely with ISC to formalize a series of 
crucial Lab policies and is developing several exciting new initiatives that will open an expanded array of 
possibilities for student instruction and professional development. While the department previously had no 
formal policies governing donations or collection development, Dr. Ascher has recently created and 
implemented these and several other formal Lab policies, allowing for accession of a large faculty-donated 
collection that forms the basis for the Lab’s newly constituted IS Special Collections, as well as three large 
donations of media equipment with a combined value of over $60,000.  Dr. Ascher also created an 
exhaustive inventory of current Lab holdings, which has been invaluable for ISC in its assessment of current 
instructional support capacity and directions for future expansion. In addition, Dr. Ascher pursued a much-
needed overhaul of the Lab’s website, which has brought greater visibility to the department by showcasing 
current Lab projects and activities, brings added transparency to Lab operations through public postings of 
information about its policies and holdings, and streamlines operations through new features such as an 
online reservation system that allows faculty and students throughout the department and campus to book 
different areas of lab space and request support for class sessions or other campus activities and events. 
 
New initiatives Dr. Ascher has spearheaded include an expanded slate of professional development 
workshops, new partnerships with external organizations, and several innovative projects that support the 
department’s growing emphasis on community-based archiving work. In response to growing demand among 
students for training in use of the Lab’s newly acquired equipment and software, as well as in basic practical 
skills for interviewing and resume building, Dr. Ascher has developed a regular schedule with three 
workshops a month. These include peer-led sessions that give more advanced students valuable teaching 
experience that is an important but often neglected area of their LIS training, workshops directly connected 
to current courses, and forums with invited alumni designed to let students benefit from their real-world 
experiences and help retain ties with our recent graduates. Dr. Ascher also been actively building connections 
with new community partners ranging from the LA Philharmonic to the local Veteran’s Association and LA 
Fire Department. In addition, she has created a new podcasting booth for the Lab, which is supporting a 
project featuring interviews with faculty and invited guests on different areas of the information professions 
and has also spawned a new campus podcast interest group to support student-created work. She is now 
working with our Associate Dean, as well, to develop mobile archiving units that will enable students to 
perform oral history interviews in the field, while also continuing traditional Lab activities such as hosting 
our annual Internships Fair with representatives from among the more than 250 local organizations with 
which we partner for our expansive graduate-level internships program. The energy and enthusiasm with 
which Dr. Ascher has tackled this work have been admirable and inspiring, and her contributions in these 
areas are opening important new opportunities for department instruction and student development. 
 
One of Dr. Ascher’s most impactful areas of impact has been her contributions to our MLIS program’s 
recently established MAS specialization. Launched in Fall of 2016, this internal specialization replaced a 
now-defunct interdepartmental MA program in Moving Image Archiving and Preservation (MIAP). It is 
aimed at training students in media preservation skills that are increasingly vital for managing collections 
across a wide range of library and archiving institutions. As implied by the shift in title, the MAS curriculum 
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moves beyond the former MIAP program’s film focus to encompass an expanded array of audio and moving 
image media, including both analog-era technologies and born-digital content. Prior to Dr. Ascher’s 
appointment, media preservation facilities within the Lab consisted of a single film workbench and 
antiquated telecine machine. Under her supervision, this has grown to a transfer suite with two fully 
operational workstations, floor-to-ceiling racks of professional-grade video equipment, plus another filled 
with audio equipment. This expansion was made possible through a series of equipment donations negotiated 
and processed by Dr. Ascher. She is currently working with me on grant applications for over $500,000 in 
combined equipment funding from the Ahmanson Foundation, National Endowment for the Humanities, and 
Institute of Museum and Library Services that would easily triple the size of our current setup. If successful, 
this will afford UCLA students unparalleled opportunities for hands-on training, while also enabling work 
with under-resourced community archives to help preserve valued media holdings within their collections. 
 
Dr. Ascher’s impact on student activity within the MAS area of our curriculum has been particularly 
noteworthy. I have capitalized on the expanded infrastructure she has provided to add regular lab 
components and transfer exercises to my archiving classes, with students reporting on recent evaluations that 
these hands-on activities made these classes among the most valuable they have taken in the department. Dr. 
Ascher has also shown unflagging support for students and advisees of mine who have pursued fieldwork 
exercises using Lab facilities to digitize audio collections from sister departments, conducted research on 
preferred equipment configurations, and run lab workshops to share their skills with others. This work would 
not have been possible without Dr. Ascher’s efforts, and she has provided these students with terrific 
mentorship well above and beyond what was required of her role. Boasting substantial teaching experience, 
herself, she also directly supervised several media-oriented independent studies in Spring 2018, including a 
project digitizing and cataloging rare video footage of conferences held at the UCLA iSchool in the 1990s, 
plus another focused on developing a student-designed transfer station that was later integrated into the Lab’s 
current setup. The results of these projects were presented in a final student showcase that was witnessed by 
a visiting consultant from UC Santa Barbara’s media preservation lab, whose report on his tour of our 
facilities made specific mention of these presentations, commending the “creative thinking and solutions” 
shown by our students, whose projects he noted had flourished under Dr. Ascher’s direction. Such events 
have given the MAS curriculum important visibility during this formative period in its development and 
helped fuel its rapid expansion, with our entering MAS cohort for 2019 now tying the number of students in 
our traditional Library Studies specialization. 
 
On a concluding note, I would add that the job of the Lab Director is not 9 to 5 position, nor have Dr. 
Ascher’s contributions to the department been limited solely to her Lab activities. I have found her to be 
consistently accommodating of student and faculty needs, regularly making herself available outside of 
posted Lab hours to run special workshops in support of evening classes or our student professional societies. 
She has personally traveled across town to do the dirty work of equipment pickup, loading and unloading 
vans and pulling cables, dismantling and reassembling unwieldy shelving units and display cases, and 
innumerable other tasks that have been vital to lab functions but occurred outside of the view or knowledge 
of most of our faculty. She travels to off-campus meetings with community partners as part of her ongoing 
outreach efforts, has shown steadfast support for faculty efforts to secure extramural funding, and is both a 
valued mentor and confidante to the staff she supervises. As an accomplished data scientist, she is also a 
sought-after speaker and active contributor to her field, delivering one research paper, two invited talks, and 
one keynote address at academic conferences over the course of the review period, as well as organizing 
another conference and publishing a peer-reviewed essay in an anthology released by Oxford University 
Press – activities that help raise the department’s profile in ways that are difficult to quantify. Her record of 
committee service has also been exemplary, with Dr. Ascher serving in the past year-and-a-half on two 
standing department committees, our school-level FEC committee, an ad hoc search committee, and a 
strategic planning committee, for which she personally secured crucial data on student demographics and 
department course offerings used in both our ALA reaccreditation and eight-year university review reports. 
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Dr. Ascher has approached her duties with gusto throughout the review period, and I hope that this letter has 
helped illustrate the nature and scope of at least some of these activities. I consider her a valued colleague 
and member of our department, and have been consistently impressed with the energy, vision, and 
commitment she has brought to her work as Lab Director and Digital Instructional Support Librarian.  
 
If there is any additional information you need, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
 
 
Sincerely, 




